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2020-21 

California Montessori Project –  
Elk Grove COVID-19 Safety Plan – 
February 1, 2021 Update 

 

 

Introduction  

The California Montessori Project (CMP) is home to approximately 2,700 students and 500 

staff members.  We are a community that cares deeply about our collective well-being.   

Due to the COVID-19 global pandemic, CMP ceased in-person schooling on March 16th and 

began offering Distance Learning to our students immediately.  Nine out of ten CMP 

students participated regularly in Distance Learning, more than 600 Chromebooks were 

distributed, and CMP teachers provided a high quality, well rounded education to our 

students despite the challenges of the COVID-19 closure.  

We know that Distance Learning is no replacement for a high quality, in-person Montessori 

education.  Since March of 2020, CMP has been planning how to safely bring students and 

families back to school. 



https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.scoe.net/media/rokm1xn2/school_year_planning.pdf
https://www.scoe.net/media/rokm1xn2/school_year_planning.pdf
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Definitions  

Stable Groups: A stable group is a group with fixed membership that stays together without 

mixing with any other groups for any activities  

Cohorts: In this document, “cohorts” has a specific meaning, which are groups of students 

who are meeting for targeted supports and intervention services while the school is closed 

to in-person instruction and in addition to distance learning. All of the provisions in the 

Cohorting Guidance must be followed for such cohorts to meet, as a maximum of 16 

individuals (students and staff). In this document, “cohort” does not refer to the more 

general “stable groups” that are participating in Hybrid Learning. 

Cleaning: “Cleaning” involves water and soap or a detergent, does not use disinfecting 

agents, and significantly decreases germs on surfaces and decreases infectious risks.  

Disinfection: “Disinfection” kills germs on surfaces using specific agents. 

 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/small-groups-child-youth.aspx
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State Compliance  

As a school that has not already reopened, CMP-Elk Grove is required to post a COVID-19 

Safety Plan (CSP) by February 1, 2021 or prior to reopening for in-person learning. The CSP 

is intended to consolidate requirements to develop written plans pursuant to CDPH 

guidance first issued in May 2020 and the Cal/OSHA Emergency Temporary Standards 

finalized in November 2020. 

CMP - Elk Grove has submitted a copy of the CSP to the Sacramento County Public Health 

Department and the State Safe Schools for All Team. 

Mickey Slamkowski, CMP-Elk Grove Principal, is the campus lead on implementing the 

COVID-19 Safety Plan. 

What CMP Families can Expect when Students are on 

Campus  

Please note that these plans are current as of February 1, 2021 and subject to change pending 

further public health guidance.  

Layers of Safety: Infection Mitigation Strategies  

A key goal for CMP is to reduce or eliminate in-school COVID-19 transmission.   A helpful 

conceptual framing is the layering of mitigation strategies. Each strategy (face coverings, 

stable groups, physical distancing, etc.) decreases the risk of in-school transmission; but no 

one layer is 100% effective. It is the combination of layers that are most effective and have 

been shown to decrease transmissions. 

The California Department of Public Health has “ordered the list below such that the 

interventions known at this time to be more effective in reducing the risk of transmission 

appear before the ones that are helpful but may have a potentially smaller effect or have 
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less evidence of efficacy. Of note, though scientific comparative assessments are limited, 

the top three items are likely of similar importance:”1 

1. Face coverings.  

2. Stable groups.  

3. Physical distancing.  

4. Adequate ventilation.  

5. Hand hygiene. 

6. Symptom and close contact exposure screening, with exclusion from school for staff or 

students with symptoms or with confirmed close contact.  

7. Surveillance or screening testing. 

Cleaning and Disinfecting at School  

“Frequent disinfection, which was thought at the beginning of the pandemic to be a key 

safety component, can pose a health risk to children and students due to the chemicals 

used and has proven to have limited to no impact on COVID-19 transmission. Disinfection 

with specified products, is recommended for schools after a case has been identified in the 

school, in the spaces where the case spent a large proportion of their time (e.g., classroom, 

or administrator’s office if an administrator).”2   

CMP will follow the most recent guidance by employing approved disinfection products and 

adhering to a disinfection schedule that is aligned with Public Health recommendations. 

• CMP will clean frequently-touched surfaces at school daily. 

• Frequently touched surfaces in the school include, but are not limited to:   

o Sink handles. 

                                                   
1 COVID-19 and Reopening In-Person Instruction Framework & Public Health Guidance for K-12 

Schools in California, 2020-2021 School Year page 14 
2 COVID-19 and Reopening In-Person Instruction Framework & Public Health Guidance for K-12 

Schools in California, 2020-2021 School Year page 15 

https://www.epa.gov/pesticide-registration/list-n-disinfectants-coronavirus-covid-19
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
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o Shared tables, desks, or chairs.  

o Desks or chairs do not need 

daily cleaning if only used by 

one individual during the day. 

o Door handles.  

o Shared technology and 

supplies. 

The most recent Public Health Guidance 

states that if students wash their hands before and after using playground equipment, 

cleaning of outdoor structures between cohorts is not required.3 

Face Coverings at School  

Face coverings must be used in accordance with CDPH guidelines unless a person is 

exempt as explained in the guidelines.  

• CMP will teach and reinforce use of face coverings, or in limited instances, face shields 

with drapes.  

• CMP will remind students and staff not to touch the face covering and to wash their 

hands frequently.  

• CMP will provide information to all staff and families in the school community on 

proper use, removal, and washing of cloth face coverings.  

• Students in all grade levels are required to wear face coverings at all times, while at 

school, unless exempted.  

• Students are encouraged to bring their own washable and reusable face covering.  If a 

family does not have access to a face covering CMP will provide one. 

                                                   
3 COVID-19 and Reopening In-Person Instruction Framework & Public Health Guidance for K-12 

Schools in California, 2020-2021 School Year page 26 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/guidance-for-face-coverings.aspx
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/diy-cloth-face-coverings.html
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/faceshield_handout.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/faceshield_handout.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/handwashing/index.html
https://www.cdc.gov/handwashing/index.html
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/guidance-for-face-coverings.aspx
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
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• A cloth face covering or face shield should be removed for meals, snacks, or when it 

needs to be replaced. When a cloth face covering is temporarily removed, it should be 

placed in a clean, safe area, clearly marked with the student’s name and date, until it 

needs to be put on again.  

• Participants in youth and adult sports should wear face coverings when participating in 

the activity, even with heavy exertion as tolerated, both indoors and outdoors.  Physical 

education activities will be modified, as necessary, to comply with CDPH face covering 

requirements. 

• The face covering guidance recognizes that there are some people who cannot wear a 

face covering for a number of different reasons.  

o People are exempted from the requirement if they are under age 2, have a 

medical or mental health condition or disability that would impede them from 

properly wearing or handling a face covering, those with a communication 

disability, or when it would inhibit communication with a person who is hearing 

impaired. Those with communication disabilities or caregivers of those with 

communication disabilities can consider wearing a clear mask or cloth mask with 

a clear panel when appropriate.  

o Persons exempted from wearing a face covering due to a medical condition 

must wear a non-restrictive alternative, such as a face shield with a drape on the 

bottom edge, as long as their condition permits it. 

• CMP will provide face coverings to students who inadvertently fail to bring a face 

covering to school. 

• CMP will comply with the CDPH guidelines that require schools to exclude students 

from campus if they are not exempt from wearing a face covering and refuse to wear 

one provided by the school. 

• CMP will also require staff to use face coverings pursuant to CDPH guidelines. 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Guidance-for-Face-Coverings_06-18-2020.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/guidance-for-face-coverings.aspx
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• For staff who come into routine contact with others, CDPH recommends the use of 

disposable 3-ply surgical masks, which are more effective than cloth face coverings.  

CMP will provide disposable 3-ply surgical masks to staff upon receipt from the state. 

Maintaining Stable Groups at School  

Stable groups provide a key mitigation layer in schools. A stable group is a group with fixed 

membership that stays together without mixing with any other groups for any activities. 

Implementing stable groups of students and staff reduces the numbers of exposed 

individuals if COVID-19 is introduced into the group, decreases opportunities for exposure 

to or transmission of the virus; facilitates more efficient contact tracing in the event of a 

positive case; and allows for targeted testing and quarantine of a small group instead of 

potential schoolwide closures in the event of a positive case or cluster of cases. 

CMP will employ the following strategies to maintain stable groups: 

• Students will be placed into stable groups that stay together all day with their core 

teacher (and any aide who is present). 

• Counselors or teachers of electives, will conduct their classes / counseling virtually. 

• Students will eat lunch and go to recess with their group at times that are staggered and 

separated from other groups. 
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Screening at Home and School  

ǒ Families are recommended to take 

temperatures daily before going to school.  

Anyone with a fever of 100.4 degrees F or 

higher should not go to school.  

ǒ Fever screening will also occur prior to the 

start of school by staff via touchless 

thermometers.  

ǒ Students and adults should also screen 

themselves for respiratory symptoms such as 

cough or shortness of breath or other COVID-

19 related symptoms prior to coming to 

school each day.  Students and adults 

experiencing those symptoms should not 

attend school.   

ǒ Staff and families will complete a 

ParentSquare Health Screening Survey prior 

to being allowed on campus.  CMP staff will 

check for completion of the screener in 

carline every morning.   

ǒ The ParentSquare screener will include a list of COVID-19 symptoms.  Parents will be 

instructed to keep their child at home if the child is feeling ill or has symptoms of 

COVID-19 or anyone else in the household is exhibiting symptoms, even if 

symptoms are very mild, and to get their ill child tested for SARS-CoV2 if 

recommended by their physician or County Public Health.  Staff will also be 

instructed to stay home if they have symptoms of COVID-19. 
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Student Drop Off and Pick Up at School  

ǒ Staff will be wearing face coverings. 

ǒ Parents, volunteers, and visitors will have limited 

access to the school campus (i.e. access only to the 

front office and pre-scheduled, essential meetings).  

Virtual meetings will be scheduled whenever possible. 

ǒ Arrival and dismissal times may vary depending on 

grade level to limit group size at car loops. 

ǒ Arrival procedures will include fever screening. 

ǒ CMP will designate routes for entry and exit, using as many entrances and exits as 

feasible.  

ǒ CMP will put in place other protocols to limit direct contact between people as much 

as practicable during pick up and drop off. 

Classroom Space  

 

Local public health departments are requiring that schools maintain six feet of physical 

distancing between students and/or staff.  To do so they recommend modifying schedules, 

limiting visitors, keeping students in smaller groups, serving meals in small groups, spacing 

desks or student work spaces further apart, keeping student cohorts from mixing, 

staggering lunch/recess/transition times, not holding large assemblies and dances, and 

identifying a designated sick area for students who are not feeling well to minimize contact. 



 
 

11 

CMP will redesign activities for smaller groups and 

rearrange furniture and play spaces to maintain 

separation.  CMP will prioritize the use and 

maximization of outdoor space for activities where 

possible. 

Short-term exposures of less than 6 feet between 

students and staff are permitted (e.g., a teacher 

assisting a student one-on-one), but the duration 

should be minimized and masks must be worn. 

Non -Classroom Space  

• CMP will limit nonessential visitors, volunteers and activities involving other groups at 

the same time.  

• School tours are considered a non-essential activity and increase the risk of in-school 

transmission.  As a result, CMP will conduct virtual tours this school year for any 

interested families.  Information on school tours can be found on the CMP website. 

• CMP will utilize non-classroom space for instruction, including regular use of outdoor 

space, weather permitting. 

• CMP will not conduct meal time in cafeterias with large groups of students and will 

instead utilize classroom and outdoor space for meal time, weather permitting. 

• CMP will have designated outside areas for stable group recess activities. 

• CMP will minimize congregate movement through walkways as much as practicable and 

use visual reminders on the floor that students can follow to enable physical distancing 

while passing and waiting in line. 

• Physical barriers will be installed in each school’s front office. 

 

http://www.cacmp.org/Content2/web-tour
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Ventilation  

Ventilation has been found to be an important factor in limiting the spread of COVID-19.  To 

ensure sufficient ventilation: 

• HVAC systems will be set to maximize circulation of air from outside buildings.  

• Windows and doors will be kept open to the extent possible to keep fresh air flowing 

through indoor spaces. 

• CMP has already investigated and upgraded its filters, as needed, to the highest 

allowable MERV rating. 

• CMP will utilize outside instruction to the greatest extent possible. 

Promote Healthy Hand Hygiene Practices  

CMP staff will teach and reinforce washing hands, avoiding contact with one's eyes, nose, 

and mouth, and covering coughs and sneezes among students and staff.  In addition, CMP 

will: 

• Provide handwashing stations with 

soap and/or hand sanitizer will be 

made available in all classrooms.  

• CMP staff will teach students how to 

wash their hands for 20 seconds with 

soap and water, rubbing thoroughly. 

• CMP staff will develop a handwashing 

routine that will allow students and 

staff to wash their hands at staggered 

intervals. 

• Teach students and remind staff to use tissue to wipe their nose and to cough/sneeze 

into a tissue or their elbow.  
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• Have students and staff wash their hands frequently throughout the day, including 

anytime entering a classroom, before and after eating; after coughing or sneezing; after 

classes where they handle shared items, and before and after using the restroom.  

• Students and staff are provided hand sanitizer when handwashing is not practicable. 

Sanitizer must be rubbed into hands until completely dry. Note: frequent handwashing 

is more effective than the use of hand sanitizers.  

• 60% ethyl alcohol-based hand sanitizers are preferred and should be used when there 

is the potential of unsupervised use by children.  CMP will not use isopropyl alcohol-

based hand sanitizers or hand sanitizers that may contain methanol which can be 

hazardous when ingested or absorbed. 
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Checking for Sign s, Symptoms, and Exposures  

CMP will actively encourage staff and students who are sick or who have recently had close 

contact with a person with COVID-19 to stay home. 

Students or staff exhibiting symptoms of COVID-19 at school (fever of 100.4 degrees F or 

higher, cough, difficulty breathing, or other COVID-19 symptoms) will be isolated in a 

private area until they can be picked up by a parent or guardian. Ill students and staff will 

be recommended to reach out to their physician or County Public Health to determine 

whether COVID-19 testing is recommended. 

CMP will advise staff members and students with symptoms of COVID-19 infection not to 

return for in-person instruction until they have met CDPH criteria to discontinue home 

isolation for those with symptoms: 

• At least 24 hours have passed since resolution of fever without the use of fever-

reducing medications; and  

• Other symptoms have improved; and  

• They have a negative test for SARS-CoV-2, OR a healthcare provider has provided 

documentation that the symptoms are typical of their underlying chronic condition (e.g., 

allergies or asthma) OR a healthcare provider has confirmed an alternative named 

diagnosis (e.g., Streptococcal pharyngitis, Coxsackie virus), OR at least 10 days have 

passed since symptom onset, OR the student or staff member has been provided a 

return to school form from County Public Health. 

Staff to Staff Interactions  

“Ensuring staff maintain physical distancing of six feet from each other is critical to reducing 

transmission between adults.”4  CMP will conduct all staff meetings, professional 

                                                   
4 COVID-19 and Reopening In-Person Instruction Framework & Public Health Guidance for K-12 

Schools in California, 2020-2021 School Year page 29 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
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development training and education, and other activities involving staff with physical 

distancing measures in place, outside, or virtually, where physical distancing is a challenge. 

CMP will minimize the use of and congregation of adults in staff rooms, break rooms, and 

other settings.  

General Safety Precautions Throughout the Day  

ǒ CMP will limit sharing of supplies and disinfect between uses when sharing is 

unavoidable. 

ǒ All drinking fountains will be turned off, and students 

will be encouraged to bring a water bottle that can be 

filled at a classroom sink or water bottle filling station. 

ǒ All members of the public entering school offices are 

required to wear a face covering. 

ǒ Classroom community snack will no longer be provided 

and birthday circles will be celebrated without food. 

CMP Actions if There is A Confirmed Case on Campus  

The CDPH has released guidelines for responding to potential scenarios on school sites.  

CMP will follow the actions as outlined by CDPH.   

For purposes of the action steps in Table 2, a contact is defined as a person who is within 6 

feet from a COVID-19 positive person for more than 15 minutes cumulative within a 24-

hour period, regardless of face coverings.  

In some school situations, it may be difficult to determine whether individuals have met 

this criterion and an entire stable group, classroom, or other group may need to be 

considered exposed, particularly if people have spent time together indoors. 
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If there is a positive case on campus CMP will: 

• Report the case to County Public Health 

• The individual will be excluded from school for at least 10 days from symptom onset 

date or, if asymptomatic, 10 days from the date the specimen was collected for the 

positive test. 

• Send a notice, developed in collaboration with Public Health, to parents and staff to 

inform them that a case of COVID-19 in a student or staff member has been reported 

and that the school will work with Public Health to notify exposed people. 

• Arrange for cleaning and disinfection of the classroom and primary spaces where case 

spent significant time.  Pursuant to CDPH, cleaning and disinfection does not need to be 

done until students and staff in the area have left for the day. 

• Implement online/distance learning for student cases if they are well enough to 

participate. 

School Closure Determinations  

School closure determinations will be made in consultation with Public Health.  A school 

with confirmed cases and even a small cluster of COVID-19 cases can remain open for in-

person education as long as contact tracing identifies all school contacts for exclusion and 

testing in a timely manner, any small cluster is investigated and controlled rapidly, and the 

Local Health Officer agrees that the school can remain open. 

CDPH defines a school outbreak as 3 or more confirmed or probable cases of staff or 

students occurring within a 14-day period who are epidemiologically linked in the school, 

are from different households and are not contacts of each other in any other investigation 

cases (e.g., transmission likely occurred in the school setting). 

The objectives of a school outbreak investigation are to identify and isolate all cases and to 

identify, quarantine, and test contacts to prevent further transmission of COVID-19 at the 

school. In addition, the investigation will attempt to ascertain whether the cases had a 
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common exposure at school (e.g., a common class or teacher or other common exposures 

in the school setting). The investigation may also reveal common exposures outside of the 

school setting. 

What are the criteria for closing a school to in-person learning?  

Individual school closure, in which all students and staff are not on campus, is 

recommended based on the number of cases and stable groups impacted, which suggest 

that active in-school transmission is occurring. Closure decisions will be made in 

consultation with Public Health. Situations that may indicate the need for school closure:  

• Within a 14-day period, an outbreak has occurred in 25% or more stable groups in the 

school.  

• Within a 14-day period, at least three outbreaks have occurred in the school AND more 

than 5% of the school population is infected.  

• Public Health may also determine school closure is warranted for other reasons, 

including results from public health investigation or other local epidemiological data. 

Length of closure:  

14 days, or according to a decision made in consultation with Public Health.  

If a school is closed, when may it reopen?  

Schools may typically reopen after 14 days and if the following have occurred:  

• Cleaning and disinfection  

• Public health investigation  

• Consultation with local Public Health 
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California Department of Public Health Travel Advisory for Non -Essential 

Travel  

In November, the state announced a Travel Advisory for Californians who travel out of state 

and updated that Advisory in January. 

All persons arriving in or returning to California from other states or countries, should self-

quarantine for 10 days after arrival, except as necessary to meet urgent critical healthcare 

staffing needs or to otherwise engage in emergency response. Additionally, this 

recommendation does not apply to individuals who routinely cross state or country 

borders for essential travel. 

CMP will require all staff and families who travel out of state to comply with California’s 

travel advisory quarantine requirements. 

COVID-19 Testing  

Surveillance Testing for CMP Staff  

According to the CDPH Reopening In-Person Learning Framework for K-12 Schools, once 

schools reopen it is recommended that surveillance testing be implemented based on the 

local disease trends.  

CMP has been working closely with Sacramento County Public Health and is participating in 

Sacramento County’s Surveillance Testing Program for school employees.  

Sacramento County is providing all teachers and school site staff access to dedicated, no-

cost COVID-19 testing. This program is an important factor in being able to help to ensure 

COVID-19 cases are isolated to prevent outbreaks 

The purpose of surveillance testing is to monitor the current state of the epidemic. 

Surveillance testing is used to monitor whether the COVID-19 virus is moving into new 

https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/Travel-Advisory.aspx
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/COVID-19-Quarantine.aspx
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/COVID-19/COVID-19-Quarantine.aspx
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areas, whether COVID-19 is affecting some groups of people more than other groups, or 

whether the rates of COVID-19 infection are going up or going down.  

However, it’s also important to understand what surveillance doesn't mean. It does not 

mean that everybody gets tested. Instead, surveillance means that we test the right 

samples of the population in a way that allows us to make inferences as efficiently as 

possible.  

Sacramento County’s recommended frequency is testing all staff over two months, where 

25% of staff are tested every two weeks, or 50% every month to rotate testing of all staff 

over time  

Testing is available at 11 community sites and staff have already begun utilizing these sites.  

Currently, the CDPH guidelines only include recommendations for testing of staff, there are 

no guidelines on the surveillance testing of students. 

 

2020-21 Instructional Models  

To meet the diverse needs of CMP families, CMP will offer both full time Distance Learning 

and in-person learning (the scale of which will be dependent upon public health guidance) 

during the 2020-21 school year. 

Distance Learning  

CMP students selecting full time Distance Learning will continue to be a part of the CMP 

community they have come to know and love. They will be provided with a Distance 

Learning teacher and will continue with a Distance Learning program similar to what they 

have experienced this school year thus far. Families selecting full time Distance Learning 

should have already been notified of their child’s classroom assignment. 
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In -Person Hybrid Model  

After multiple discussions and surveys with staff and families, the CMP Board selected a 

model that prioritizes both in-person learning and safety. The model allows students to 

attend two full days of school, participate in three days of at-home learning, and provides 

CMP with a full day to clean and disinfect our schools between cohort groups. Teachers 

have been given the draft schedules below and were asked to use these schedules as a 

starting point for crafting their classroom schedules. Parents can expect to receive more 

detailed, class specific, schedules from their teachers prior to the start of the Hybrid Model. 

Families selecting the Hybrid Model should have already received their child’s classroom 

assignment. 

  

Hybrid Learning Start Date  

CMP surveyed its staff and families in October to determine what start date for Hybrid 

Learning would make the most sense for the majority of the CMP community. There was 

agreement across both staff and families at every CMP campus in Sacramento County that 

a January start date made the most sense. 
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65% of families, out of 1,221 submissions, preferred the January 4th reopening date across 

all CMP Sacramento County schools.  There was also a clear preference for a January start 

date at each individual campus.  65% of families preferred a January 4th start date over a 

November 30th start date.  93% of CMP staff preferred the January 4th Hybrid Learning start 

date. 

Given the consistency in feedback across CMP campuses between both staff and families 

the CMP Board voted at its November 2020 meeting to move forward with a January 4th 

start date for Hybrid Learning.  

In November, Sacramento County moved back to the Purple Tier in the Governor’s 

Blueprint for a Safer Economy which prohibits schools in the Purple Tier from conducting 

in-person learning until the county has moved back to the Red Tier and has been in the Red 

Tier for two or more weeks.  

In November, the Governor issued new “Stay at Home” orders that are activated when a 

county has fewer than 15% of its available Intensive Care Units. The Greater Sacramento 

Region was placed under a “Stay at Home” order on December 10th.  

Given the changes in public health data, the broader community spread of the virus, and 

the additional restrictions required to reopen for hybrid learning the CMP Board voted to 

align CMP’s schools in Sacramento County with public health conditions rather than 

choosing a specific date. As such, CMP will begin its Hybrid Model in Sacramento County on 

the first Monday following Sacramento County being in the Red Tier for two weeks. 

Full Time In -Person Learning  

Based on our survey results there are currently not enough families selecting Distance 

Learning to allow for Full Time In-Person learning while complying with the six-foot physical 

distancing requirements as outlined in the January 14th, California Department of Public 

Health Guidelines.   
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Special Education and St udents on a 504 Plan  

CMP continues to be committed to meeting the needs of students with disabilities who are 

on a 504 plan or receiving special education services and offering a free and appropriate 

public education in the least restrictive environment.  Parent and staff input through 

meetings and surveys will help CMP identify the best way to execute the services, 

regardless of the reopening model selected.  The Special Education Department has 

reviewed this information and student paperwork to support campuses in creating 

schedules and service offerings to help students continue to make progress.  In addition, 

the following has been taken into account: 

¶ Accommodations that may be needed in the distance learning environment 

¶ Assistive technology that may be needed during distance learning 

¶  A review of services that lend themselves better to a virtual environment 

¶ Continued assessment of progress and possible regression of skills 

Parents of students with disabilities who receive services have been contacted by the case 

manager to discuss service details and more global information has been sent through 

ParentSquare.   
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Student and Family Resources  

Social Emotional Well -Being  

ǒ CMP has school counselors and school 

psychologists ready to lend a hand at every 

campus.   

ǒ CMP has a robust social emotional curriculum 

that can be taught in person or virtually at 

each campus. 

ǒ CMP has developed a bank of resources for 

families in need of support. 

ǒ CMP has developed a website dedicated to social emotional learning. 

Field Trips, Sports, and Extracurricular Activities  

ǒ Public Health Departments are not 

recommending field trips. 

ǒ CMP will provide virtual field trips to 

students and will monitor guidance to see if 

field trips will be recommended in the 

future. 

ǒ Public Health Departments are not recommending assemblies, dances, and rallies. 

ǒ CMP will work to find ways to bring students and families together virtually or in-

person in a safe socially distanced manner. 

ǒ CMP has historically offered sports during the school year.  Two of our most popular 

sports (i.e. Volleyball and Basketball) are not recommended.  CMP will review 

guidelines to see when Volleyball, Basketball, and other sports may be able to be 

brought back and will investigate offering other permissible sports (Tennis, Cross 

Country, Track and Field, etc.) 
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ǒ In-person music instruction is not recommended.  CMP will seek to provide virtual 

music enrichment. 

Club M  

ǒ  CMP will not be able to offer Club M 

opportunities at this time but will look to bring 

Club M back as public health conditions allow. 
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CMPɅs Ten Commitments to Learning During the 2020-21 School Year  

1. We will ground our approach in Montessori methodology and equity to take a 

tailored approach to meeting the individual needs of each student. 

2. We will prioritize student, staff, & community safety. 

3. We will support the physical and mental well-being of students and staff and 

integrate social-emotional learning into our instructional core. 

4. We will measure student engagement; seek to keep students engaged, motivated, 

and healthy; and take immediate action when we see students not fully engaging. 

5. We will continue student learning by teaching new content across a well-rounded 

curriculum. 

6. We will focus instruction on the mastery of essential standards. 

7. We will provide “live” class instruction every day. 

8. We will provide feedback on student work through the use of rubrics and/or grades. 

9. We will authentically engage and collaborate with each other in all phases of re-

opening planning, implementation, and communication. 

10. We recognize that families have different circumstances and commit to meeting 

families where they are and providing support to the best of our abilities. 
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Appendix 1:  Sample School Exposure to a Confirmed COVID-19 Positive Person 

Notification  

From School Principal (or Designee)  

Date  

Dear Parents/Guardians,  

We would like to inform you that we have been notified about a confirmed COVID-19 

(Coronavirus Disease 2019) positive person in a member of our school community. The 

individual who tested positive was last on school premises on [DATE]. All school areas 

where the confirmed COVID-19 positive person spent time will be cleaned and disinfected 

before they are in use again.  

Our school is working with the [LOCAL HEALTH DEPARTMENT] to follow up with the 

confirmed COVID-19 positive person and will reach out to all persons who are identified as 

having had close contact with the confirmed COVID-19 positive person to recommend 

home quarantine and contacting a medical professional or county public health to see if 

COVID-19 testing is recommended. If you or your child are not contacted, it means that you 

or your child were not identified as exposed to the confirmed COVID-19 positive person.  

Please remind your child to use their face covering, stay at least 6 feet from other people, 

and wash their hands often with soap and water for at least 20 seconds. 

Symptoms of COVID-19 may appear 2-14 days after exposure to the virus and include:  

• Fever or chills  

• Cough  

• Shortness of breath or difficulty breathing  

• Fatigue  

• Muscle or body aches  
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• Headache  

• New loss of taste or smell  

• Sore throat  

• Congestion or runny nose  

• Nausea or vomiting  

• Diarrhea  

Anyone with COVID-19 symptoms should contact a medical professional or county public 

health to see if COVID-19 testing is recommended. However, many infected people do not 

develop symptoms, which is why it is recommended that exposed people be tested 

whether they have symptoms or not.  

Ensuring the health and safety of our students, teachers, and staff members is of the 

utmost importance to us. If you have any questions or concerns, please contact [CONTACT 

NAME] at XXX-XXX-XXXX.  

Sincerely, 

Principal 
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Appendix 2:  CMP IIPP Section 11: Infection Prevention Program Addendum specific to 

COVID-19 Prevention Program  

  



https://www.dir.ca.gov/title8/3205.html
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Consolidated_Schools_Guidance.pdf










https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/CDPH%20Document%20Library/COVID-19/Guidance-for-Face-Coverings_06-18-2020.pdf










https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/organizations/businesses-employers.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/clean-disinfect/index.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/general-business-faq.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/open-america/non-healthcare-work-settings.html
https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/prevent-getting-sick/index.html
https://www.osha.gov/SLTC/covid-19/
https://www.osha.gov/Publications/OSHA3990.pdf
https://www.osha.gov/Publications/OSHA3992.pdf
https://www.cdc.gov/niosh/emres/2019_ncov_default.html?CDC_AA_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fniosh%2Femres%2F2019_ncov.html
https://www.dir.ca.gov/title8/5199.html
https://www.dir.ca.gov/dosh/dosh_publications/ATD-Exposure-Control-Plan.docx
https://www.cdph.ca.gov/Programs/CID/DCDC/Pages/Immunization/nCOV2019.aspx
https://www.dfeh.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/32/2020/03/DFEH-Employment-Information-on-COVID-19-FAQ_ENG.pdf




https://files.covid19.ca.gov/pdf/guidance-schools.pdf














https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/php/contact-tracing/contact-tracing-plan/appendix.html#contact
mailto:COVID19@saccounty.net


https://www.dir.ca.gov/title8/3205_1.html




https://www.dir.ca.gov/title8/3205_2.html


https://www.dir.ca.gov/title8/3205_4.html
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Appendix 3: CMP -Elk Grove  COVID-19 School Guidance Checklist  

 












